MINUTES FOR THREE (3) PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, JUNE 21, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the June 21, 2016 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:33 p.m.

A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  Richard Lutz, John Grant, Edward Mead (Vice Chair); Carl S. Moore, Scott Marlow, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Anthony Sutton, Chairman.


Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk


Chairman Sutton:  There is a request to add a CGS 8-24 item to the agenda from the City Attorney’s office related to the sale of 13 Pomona Avenue.  


Motion:  By Mr. Quish.


Second:  Mr. Grant


Vote:  All members voted to add the 8-24 item to the agenda.


1.
CGS 8-24 REQUEST – Approval to Sell a portion of 13 Pomona Avenue

Mr. Sulkis:  The property is a 20-foot wide strip of land which the City has owned for many years; taken in a tax foreclosure.  A request to purchase it by an abutting neighbor has been received. It is up to the Board to recommend it for purchase or not.  It will then go to the Board of Alderman who can take the final action on the request.


Motion:    By Mr. Grant to approve.


Second:   By Mr. Mead


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

C.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:  CLOSE BY 7/26/2016; EXPIRES 9/29/2016
2.
214-224 SEASIDE AVENUE (ZONE R-12.5)  Petition of Jeffrey Gordon, for Special Permit, Coastal Management Site Plan Review and Site Plan Review approval, for resubmission under CGS 8-30g, to demolish one existing residential home; retain one existing house with detached garage, and construct 8 new cottages and two detached garage structures, with associated site work on Map 35, Block 432A, Parcels 9 and 10, of which Eugenia Debowski is the owner.
Jeffrey Gordon:  Representing Eugenia Dombowski for a resubmission under Connecticut General Statute Sec. 8-30g, which allows the applicant to resubmit an application based on the reasons for the Board’s denial of the initial application, try to look at the reasons for the denial and to address them and go back in before any litigation takes place.

The first reason that this is a single family neighborhood and the residents have the right to expect it to remain a single family zone does not apply to Section 8-30g. The proposed structures are single family houses.  The City’s zoning regulations make provisions to amend or change the zoning map and regulations.  
The second item is the sight line.  There were a number of experts;  from the City; the applicant,  

the neighbors and the Police traffic expert speak on a number of items regarding the sight line.
The denial based on inadequate sight line for the speed traveled, that that was an erroneous decision because it was predicated on a standard which is not applicable for a residential development of this nature.   He read from the State Highway Safety Manual regarding detailed criteria for sight distance and explained that this is a residential driveway and to apply a higher standard could be considered inappropriate.
Mr. Gordon discussed and distributed the Connecticut Counts LLC speed counts for Seaside Avenue by Mr. Cabral; the measurement from the surveyor’s wheel; the sight distance highlight out of the Highway Safety Manual and a picture of the small garbage truck that would be used.
The focus should limited to the revisions that were made to the plan that addressed the denial.  This is a resubmission.  It addresses the reason for denial and modification of the plan.  The modification is an extension of the original application.  All the submissions and records from the original hearings are still part of the record.

The change includes the demolition of No. 224.  The garages will be moved to the north part of the site.  The main driveway will have a mountable curb elevated leveled there and will only be used as an emergency entrance for fire or EMT.  By making these changes the parking area can be connected to No. 214 to the south.  No. 224 which will be demolished will be replaced with a new cottage.  These changes will extend the sight line.  
This plan meets and exceeds even the Highway Safety Manual’s criteria for major driveways or intersections, which is not a criteria that is applicable for a residential development of nine homes.  The Applicant addressed the site line and proved that the minimum distance was exceeded for a higher standard than what is required and believe that this project should be approved as submitted.   
Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comment.

Mr. Quish to Staff:  The Board’s experience has been that if an 8-30g has been denied the response of an alternate plan does not come in the form of a public hearing.  This appears to be a completely new application.

Mr. Sulkis:  That is not correct.  This is what is called for by the statute.  They can come in and address the reasons why it was denied and they get a free pass to come in and ask again.  He believes Mr. Quish is referring to the possible give and take, if a developer wants to, in a counter-offer to the City when the matter is already in court.
Chairman Sutton:  Opened the hearing to the public.  People in favor will go first.  Noted the procedures with regard to speaking and staying within three minutes. Asked that the comments previously made not be repeated by each speaker.  Keep comments clear, concise, substantive and civil.   (No one to speak in favor). Those opposed to the application:
Tracy Casey, 4 Amber Lane.  The neighborhood group reconvened to review the updated plans and have significant safety concerns.  Dr.(sic) Hua has been retained at the group’s expense.  He compiled another report with regard to the new submission and will present it to the Board.
Mr. Hua’s Traffic Study dated June 17, 2016 was distributed to the Board.

Kermit Hua, RPE, Traffic Engineer.  Discussed his report and the reasons he disagreed with the revised application. 

Mr. Grant:  Asked if a report had been made on stacking of cars.  

Martin Casey:  4 Amber Lane.  Against the new plan.

Don DeForge -  Safety issue.  Milford Hospital handles emergency medical situations and is a disaster preparedness hospital.  
Shalley Leslie, Seaside Avenue – This application offers to address just one denial point, sight line.  The new driveway creates a new safety issue, which she described.
 .

Beatrice Robertson, 236 Seaside Ave.  She walks and sees cars backed up going up Meadowside.

Walter Ortoleva, 244 Seaside Ave.  Cars jump the curb all the time.   They may not hit anything, but he considers those incidents accidents, even if there are no police reports.
Don DeForge:  Spoke again in opposition.
Rebuttal by Applicant:

Mr. Gordon:  Described how the measurements he stated were done.  Does not understand how Mr. Hua could have measured the sight distance himself.  It takes more than two people to take such a measurement.

DOT, the traffic expert and applicant’s said that signage could be added on Seaside Avenue to ameliorate the situation.  A revised photometric plan with a facsimile of what the lights would be like in 

that area.  The parking area will be very well lit.
Mr. Nichol:  When turning right into the driveway at night with high beams on, what’s to stop that from blinding anybody coming down that road?  

Mr. Gordon:  What’s to stop anybody driving northbound on Seaside Avenue from blinding someone driving ---
Rubuttal by Public

Mr. Hua:  Responded to the remark concerning his Westport 8-30g project.  Landscape architects and surveyors are not traffic experts.
Tracy Casey:  Had an issue with the lighting Mr. Gordon proposed.  Second driveway for emergency vehicles.  Who will guard this?

Mr. Ortoleva:  Emergency vehicles go to Milford Hospital.

Applicant’s Rebut to the Rebuttal:

Christopher Cody, Esq.  185 Broad Street – The Board has been through the 8-30g process before and it knows the law.  Told the board about Mr. Hua’s criticism of the sight line; on site parking; and criticized the size of the parking spaces, which exceed Milford’s own design standards.  The City hired a traffic engineer at the applicant’s expense and the City’s expert stated that this is a residential, low volume driveway.  It is a driveway, not a “roadway”.  The City’s engineer, after the presentation rebuttal,  said we are at a point where we are talking about mitigation of sight lines.  He then began a discussion with the Board of the intelligent placement of signage to slow down traffic.  He spoke of the use of 

features such as curbs, signage, all used in circumstances to slow down traffic.  He noted such examples of signage that was used.  Brighter signs and proper placement was also suggested.  The City’s traffic engineer also stated that it was appropriate in this case to measure the site distance ten foot from the traveled roadway instead of 15 feet.  Other suggestions to obtain sight line distance were 
suggested on private property.  A Stop sign and Stop Sign Ahead sign would also help.  He checked crash data and there were no crashes in the past three years that were due to people pulling out of driveways and speed.  He concluded his testimony stating it was his professional opinion that the addition of signs in cooperation with DOT that the project was feasible.  That is the record.  The Board’s stated reasons for denial did not consider the testimony of the expert and its duty to mitigate.  While the Board is not required to accept its expert’s opinion, it has the burden showing the evidence in the record to support that its decision was necessary to protect the public interest and that those interests clearly outweigh the need for affordable housing.
Attorney Cody continued as to the lack of evidence concerning the probability of harm or the probability that harm would occur.  Rather, the record reflects how potential harm could be avoided.  In the neighbors’ complaint of density there is no record of specific finding or fact to support the allegations of risks to health or safety.

Mr. Grant to Mr. Sulkis:  Did this revised application go through all the City agencies and did they approve it?  

Mr. Sulkis:  Yes.

Chairman Sutton:  Does anyone think there is necessity to receive further information before closing the public hearing?  Hearing none.  Does anyone have any reason why the public hearing should not be kept open?
Mr. Quish:  Recommended that new information be given to the Board with regard to traffic studies.

Wants to digest the information he received tonight.

It was clarified that Mr. Quish did not wish to keep the public hearing open, but that the Board not vote on the matter tonight.

Chairman Sutton:  Closed the public hearing.  The Board will discuss the matter at the next meeting.
3.
9 RESEARCH DRIVE (ZONE ID) Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq, for Special Exception and Site Plan Review approval to establish a cultural center on Map 91, Block 809, Parcel 1B, of which WoodSearch Realty, LLC is the owner.
Thomas Lynch, Esq., Lynch Trembicki & Boynton, 163 Cherry Street, representing the applicant for a Special Exception and Site Plan Review to establish the Turkish Cultural Center of Connecticut.  There will be no outside construction, but a site plan was required due to the change of use of the building.  The Statement of Use defines the use of the space.  The space is 14,000 SF where a portion is rented out to two other offices.  The balance of the building will be used for offices, meeting rooms, a prayer room; an assembly room that can accommodate up to 145 members on site.  They are moving their present cultural center from West Haven to Milford. A kitchen will be constructed.  A grease trap will be required.  Ray Oliver designed the floor plans; Ron Wassmer, CT Civil Group did the engineering plans.
Attorney Lynch described the use of the Cultural Center and compared it to the way the JCC in Woodbridge is used.

Chris Saley, Director of Public Works had suggestions for repairs to the asphalt which can be made conditional upon approval.

Ray Oliver, Architect, 3 Lafayette Stree:  Designed the floor plans.  He pointed out the areas of the plan that Attorney Lynch was describing. No change to the footprint.  Two tenants will be occupying about  2,400 of the entire building.  He pointed out the business offices of the Center; the educational section of the building; the main entrance off the parking lot; the prayer room and another entrance that opens into the community room for public festivities.  There will be a catering type kitchen that will not be used for food preparation.  This area is calculated to hold approximately 140 people by the Fire Code calculation.  The building will have sprinklers installed.  The changes are all internal.  There is a lot of renovation that is required; new roof; sprinklers, handicapped bathrooms.  
Mr. Nichol:  Is this considered a church or a school?

Mr. Lynch:  No.

Mr. Moore:  Will the client be offering health services?
Mr. Lynch:  No.

Mr. Lutz:  Will the prayer room be used for individuals or for group?

Mr. Lynch:  Both.
Omer Faruk Kizilcik, President, Turkish Cultural Center of CT.    This is a chapel such as that in a hospital or university campus for members or guests that are present in the building for other activities.
 Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comment.

The Chair opened the hearing to the public.  Anyone to speak in favor of the application? (none)  Anyone against the application?  (none)

The Chair closed the public hearing.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the application conditioned on compliance with the comments by the Public Works Department
Second:  By Mr. Grant

Discussion:  
Mr. Sulkis:  The motion typically refers back to the departmental comments and conditions that are part of the file.  There is a letter in the file from the Public Works Director, with a comment that conditions are subject to change.  A regular motion will be conditions of approval from the departments.
Mr. Quish: Amended his motion to follow Staff’s direction.
Second:  By Mr. Grant.

Vote:   The Board members voted to approve the amendment to the motion.
Mr. Lutz to Staff:  Asked if a place of worship was permitted in the ID zone.
Mr. Sulkis:  This application was being presented to the Board as a place of worship; it is a cultural center.  It has a room where people can worship, but it is not being reviewed as a place of worship.

Chairman Sutton:  If there are any prohibitions of uses in the industrial zone that places of worship cannot be within a certain number of feet, i.e. the marijuana regulations, close to a church or place of worship.

Mr. Sulkis:  This is a cultural center.  He did not think houses of worship are allowed by right in industrial zones.  There had been a synagogue that asked for approval, it was on an LI or ID zone on Old Gate Lane.  It was a Special Exception, just like the cultural center’s application, and it was granted by the Board.

Chairman Sutton:  There is an amended motion to approve the petition subject to the conditions enumerated by Staff in the Staff Review.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of the motion to approve.

Chairman Sutton:  Next item on the agenda is a proposed text regulation change to Article III, Sec. 3.3.4.3(1) and Sec. 3.3.4.3(4) proposed by Attorney Thomas Lynch.  This is related to an item of new business that is on the agenda regarding 67 Hill Street.  

Mr. Sulkis:  Per the regulations, the applicant is required, when bringing in a text change amendment and a site plan at the same time when a development is involved.
Chairman Sutton:   For the public, under the public hearing rules, public comment is allowed during the public hearing, which is related to the proposed text regulation change.  Public comment will not be received when dealing with the site plan review.  
The Chair asked Mr. Lynch if he wished to take both matters together as one hearing, or separate for the public hearing on the proposed text regulation, or keep the site plan review by the Board separate.

Mr. Lynch:  It makes sense to hear them both together.  The proposed regulation change is specific to the site plan.  

    4.
PROPOSED TEXT REGULATION CHANGE – Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to Article III, Sec. 3.3.4.3(1) and Sec. 3.3.4.3(4).  (See attached text)

67 HILL STREET (ZONE RMF-16)  Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq. for Site Plan Review approval to construct 12 condominium units on Map 43, Block 327, Parcel 30, of which Hill Sixty Seven, LLC is the owner.

Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., 163 Cherry Street, representing Hill 67, LLC, the property owner of 67 Hill Street. 67 Hill Street is located downtown just off the back of the Lauralton Hall property, West Town Street from the playground at the base of West Town Street, over to Clark Street.  The property is 63,000 SF in size; 1.5 acres located in the RMF-16 zone. This is a condominium application that conforms to the zoning regulations.  It meets all the standards of the RMF-16 zone.  
The second part of the presentation is the site plan.  If all the elements of the site plan meet the requirements of the zoning regulations, then it has to be approved.  It is not a discretionary application.

The first part of the application is a minor tweaking of the language in the RMF-16 regulations, specifically Sections 3.3.4.3.(4) and 3.3.4.3.(1).  For this particular site plan, the design was set up to have individual detached units, instead of the minimum of three units per building required in the RMF-16 zone.  The proposed change eliminates the arbitrary number of three units per building.
More units could be put on the site if the applicant wanted to.  This is a village circle design of twelve units that is esthetically pleasing and fits into the neighborhood.  That is the need for the change in the regulation.  

The change to 3.3.4.3.(3) is for the spacing.   The language says the spacing between buildings needs to be based on a formula.  This design is laid out with a minimum of 15 feet, which is a reasonable space between buildings.  Each building has its own backyard.  There are three parking spaces for each unit; one garage and two parking spots in the front of the building. 

Each unit contains 2 bedrooms.  Each unit has a full basement and has a storage area in the back of each garage.  12 units.  36 parking spaces on site; 3 per unit plus 9 visitors’ spaces.  Total of 45 parking spaces.   This site is not out of character with other zones in the area.
There are two houses on the property that are not historic.  They are old and dilapidated and have no historic significance.  There will be private garbage pickup.  Emergency fire truck turnaround.  No Inland Wetlands required. Tree commission asked that 2 trees be moved.

This is a well thought out project.  Less units than could have been built in the zone.  

Ron Wassmer, PE, CT Civil Group, showed a colored rendering of the site plan. Described the surrounding area to the proposed plan.  Lots of green space; detached units.  Indicated trees that will remain and landscaping will be added.  
Reviewed the site plan with parking spaces and garages.  Review of the engineering aspect of the plan.  Snow shelves available.  Lots of green space in the front of each building for snow storage.
The road will be widened at the Fawn Hollow Condominiums and the sidewalk will be reconstructed.
Ray Oliver, Architect, 3 Lafayette Street.  Designed the little houses for the project.  All 12 houses have the same floor plan.  Main living area with half bath and garage.  Kitchen dining and LR are open living area.  Second floor with 2 BR and 2 Baths.  Each house has a porch in the front and a small patio in the rear, with backyard space.  Total 1700 SF.  4 different house designs based on the same floor plan.  Described the village effect of the design.  The individual house designs with minor differences was shown on the plan.  
Mr. Grant:  Does not see it as conforming.  Each unit is supposed to have 300 SF of open area per unit.  Does the center unit have 300 SF open space?
Mr. Wassmer:  The regs talk about an open space area not less than 50 feet.  The rear area exceeds the required open space per unit.    
Mr. Grant:  Where is the 25 feet from the front?

Mr.Wassmer:  Indicated the front yard 25 feet.

Mr. Grant:  Regulation Change.  Why is the storage requirement being removed?

Mr. Lynch:  The storage requirement is not being removed.

Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comment.

Chairman Sutton: Opened the hearing to the public and stated the public speaking portion of this hearing is with regard to the proposed regulation change.  Anyone in favor of the text regulation change (None).  Anyone against?
Michelle Kramer, 104 West River Street.  President of Milford Preservation Trust.  Members of the Milford Preservation Trust; Milford Historical Society; the new City Historian and two local historic district commissions had planned a meeting to discuss some flaws in the demolition process.  Objection to the orange demolition paint going on properties before an Intent to Demolish properties has even been filed.  In the case of 67 Hill Street, the demolition paint went on the buildings; three buildings, five weeks before an application was even filed.  The MPT and City Historian receive copies.  They have a problem with the process.  Her biggest question with the proposed regulation is why is the client not looking for a variance?  Why is this a broader change to the regulations?  The problem with the orange paint is that the residents wake up one morning and see demolition and reasonably conclude that demolition is both imminent and inevitable, which is not the case, because the City Historian has the opportunity to use the demolition delay should it be decided that the property is historically significant. 
Richard Platt, 132 Platt Lane.  This text reg change will lead to other future proposals in the City of Milford; not just this one project.  Why not ask for a variance.  Did not understand why the ad in the Milford Mirror only indicated the regulation change and did not mention the application for the 67 Hill Street property.   Strange things going on.  
Arthur Stowe, 36 Fresh Meadow Lane – Will this regulation change hold true for all future projects or is this a one time variance for 67 Hill Street?
Chairman Sutton:  This is a change in the regulations.

Mr. Stowe:  This will hold true forever that there will be a 15-foot minimum, if this is approved.

Chairman Sutton:  If it is approved until it is changed.

Mr. Stowe:  Asked for clarification on 15 feet between the two structures, or does each structure have to allow for 15 feet?  

Chairman Sutton:  The applicant can address that in rebuttal.

Mr. Platt:  The house is not in an historic district or considered historic inventory, but is an 
1860 Victorian and should have been. He suggested a qualified reconstructionist 
contractor to determine whether the house is beyond repair.

Rebuttal by Attorney Lynch:

Attorney Lynch:  Believed Mr. Stowe was referring to setbacks; not spacing between buildings.  

The plan  refers to spacing between buildings and is in compliance with the setback regulations for that zone.
With regard to Mr. Platt’s comments, this is a “typical” house built in the 1800’s with no historic significance.  This is not a zoning issue.     
Rebuttal by the Public:
Mr. Platt:  Does not think Attorney Lynch is a qualified architectural historian to make such a judgment on the Victorian house.  Suggested a professional be hired to review the historic significance.
Ardine Demises, 64 Beach Avenue. Why are they asking for a regulation change instead of a variance just for this property.  Why should the regulations be changed for the one property?
No questions by the Board.

The Chair closed the public hearing.
Mr. Quish:  Why shouldn’t this regulation change go through the regulation subcommittee like all the other regulation changes that are submitted?
Mr. Grant:  Recommends the Board not vote on the regulation change tonight.  Believes there are other sections that will be affected causing conflicts in the regulations.  Would like staff go through the entire section to see if there are any other sections that would be affected by this change.
Mr. Sulkis:   Clarified what Mr. Grant was requesting and told him that the RMF-16 zone is one parcel with multiple buildings on it.  When the applicant talked about the setbacks from the front yard, side yard and rear yard, that is exactly what it is, although there are multiple buildings in that zone that are allowed on that property.  This application meets the requirements of the RMF-16 zone as they are without the regulation change.  The proposed regulation change has to do solely with the separation of the buildings on the site.  It does not change any of the setbacks in the RMF-16 zone as they exist today. 
Mr. Quish:  Why doesn’t this go through the same process that other regulation changes have gone through at the Regulation Subcommittee.

Mr. Sulkis:  When an applicant, by statute, asks the Board for a regulation change, it can be brought directly to the Board for approval.  The proposed changes that go to the Subcommittee are for regulation changes that the Board wants to take on by itself and make.   That is why the subcommittee has been established. 


Mr. Lutz:  Is there anything to prohibit this proposed change being brought to the subcommittee?


Mr. Sulkis:  The application was brought to the full board.  It is up to the Board to decide what they want to do with the application.  It can be approved; denied or modified.  If it is brought to the subcommittee there is a time factor involved in the application.

Mr.  Marlow:  Asked why a regulation change was requested rather than a variance.


Mr. Lynch:  Asking for a variance from the ZBA sets up a whole difference standard of review.  One must present a hardship to use the land for such an application.  There is no hardship in this case.

The applicant is seeking to make a minor change in the regulation. Believes the change will provide a more aesthetic site plan.  It will be more attractive to have single family homes instead of the three units per building that is allowed in the zone.

Motion:  By Mr. Mead to approve regulation changes to Sec. 3.3.4.3(1) and Sec. 3.3.4.3(4) as presented.   

Second:  By Mr. Moore..

Mr. Lutz:  Thought the project was attractive and should be approved.

Vote:  All member voted in favor of the two section regulation change.
Chairman Sutton:  Asked for a motion with regard to approving the Site Plan for 67 Hill Street.

Motion:  By Mr. Lutz to approve the site plan for 67 Hill Street as presented.

Second:  By the Chair.


Discussion:  

Mr. Moore:  Asked if one of the houses was to be considered historic, what would happen to the project?


Mr. Sulkis:  It has been established these houses are old, but are not part of the historic register.


There is nothing in the regulations that would preclude the development of this property.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval of the site plan for 67 Hill Street.
E.
OLD BUSINESS

PUBLIC HEARING:  TABLED FROM 4/5/2016 MEETING - EXTENDED TO 

  CLOSE BY  7/14/2016;  EXPIRES 7/14/2016

· PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES – Petition of the City of Milford and Milford Prevention Council, Inc. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to Article III, V, Sections 3.10, 3.11, 3.16, 3.17, 3.18, 3.20, and 5.19.
Mr. Grant:  Subcommittee has voted not to approve the proposed regulation changes to the existing marijuana regulation changes as presented to the Board.  Staff has been requested to come up with an alternative change to the regulation.  He has a change that will be presented to the Subcommittee at the next meeting.
Motion:   By Mr. Lutz to adopt the Subcommittee’s recommendation not to approve the proposed zoning regulation text changes to the existing marijuana regulations.
Second:  By Mr. Panzella

Vote:  All members voted in favor of the motion. 
Mr. Sulkis:  Suggested another vote that the Board is denying the request to make regulation changes to the existing marijuana regulations.
Motion:  By Chairman Sutton to deny the regulation changes proposed by the City of Milford and the Milford Prevention Council, Inc. to change the existing marijuana regulations.
Second:  By Mr. Grant

.

Vote:  All ini favor of approving the motion.
F.
LIAISON REPORTS  - None.
 G.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  - (UPDATE)
Mr. Grant:  The Subcommittee is recommending two changes which were distributed to the Board with regard to the Definition of Building Heights and making it easier to read.  Also proposing a definition for  the Average Grade Plane, which does not presently exist.
Motion:  By Mr. Quish to submit the two proposed regulation changes to the appropriate agencies.


Second:  By Mr. Grant.

 
Discussion:  None.



Vote:  All members voted in favor.
 H. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  6/7/2016

Correction:  Mr. Panzella was not present at the meeting.  Minutes stated he was in attendance.
  I.
CHAIR’S REPORT -  None.
  J.
STAFF REPORT – None.

Motion:  By Mr. Mead to adjourn.

Second:  By Mr. Marlow


Vote:  All in favor to adjourn the meeting at 10:20 p.m.


 The next Planning and Zoning Board meeting will be held on Tuesday, July 5, 2016.

 

__Phyllis Leggett______


Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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